California Libertarian News

The Newsletter of the Libertarian Party of California

Volumn III, Number 6

September 1988

47 States in '88 BALLOT ACCESS UPDATE

"Bells are ringing, whistles blowing," at Ron Paul Headquarters in Houston, according to Campaign staffer David James. And there's good reason. Official word has just been received that we're on the ballot in Florida, a state with really outrageously high requirements for ballot status. This means the LP is on the ballot in 47 states and the District of Columbia, with only Indiana, North Carolina and West Virginia closed to us.

Dirty Tricks in the Hoosier State: Why we lost Indiana is a disgraceful story of duplicity, conspiracy and fear. Those guilty: politicians in the state General Assembly, panicked at the idea of "third party" candidates. In 1982 enough citizens cast their votes for Libertarian candidates to assure "permanent ballot status," so the politicians passed laws making it four times as hard for the LP to retain that status. That worked for a while, but in 1988 it became clear that the Paul/Marrou ticket and the local candidates posed a real challenge this election. To offset the threat, the politicians got together and pulled a bunch of tricks out of their bag. In the middle of the time period allowed for independent candidates to collect signatures for their nomination petitions, the Indiana General Assembly changed the rules and requirements.

Special emergency legislation was passed in late March, that moved the deadline for filing signatures ahead by two weeks. This would have been bad enough at any time, but it was done after the Official Political Calendar for Use in 1988 had been printed and distributed to the county clerks. Nobody was properly informed about the changes, not even the county clerks let alone the Libertarian candidates, who found out after they filed their signatures in accordance with the Official Calendar.

Moreover, the new legislation changed the offices at which papers were to be filed. Again, no one was told and our candidates were filing theirs at wrong offices. These and other rule-changes successfully kept almost all Libertarian candidates off the ballot in Indiana.

One of the only exceptions is Kenneth Bisson, M.D., who discovered the tricks in time to save his campaign. In *The Trout in the Milk*, the newsletter of the Indiana LP, Dr. Bisson details this malicious subversion of the election process and comments: "I am not writing about the antics of some Banana Republic. This is happening in the State of In-

diana, in the United States of America! I used to think that controlling the voter's choices in elections was only a tactic employed by the Communist Party in the Soviet Union. There. . .the choice of candidates is manipulated by those in power. . ."

North to Oregon

Scott Lieberman

During the weekend of July 30, five intrepid souls from the Santa Clara LP drove up to Ashland, Oregon to gather signatures to put Ron Paul and Andre Marrou on the ballot in that state. The five were Todd Greene, Mike Iddings, Brian Esterson, Karen Huffman, and myself. Some of us had not done serious petitioning before, and learned it is not easy to approach total strangers and ask them to write down their name and address, even for such a good cause as the Libertarian Party Ballot Access.

On the way to Oregon there was a wreck on the I-5 (not us) which tied up traffic, causing one car to arrive at 4:00 Saturday morning, and the other even later that day. Because of this we only managed to collect about 200 signatures between the five of us. Nevertheless, we had a lot of fun and made contact with Oregon Libertarians with whom we can probably have some productive exchanges of volunteer effort. For example, they are trying to have their Attorney General candidate get five percent of the vote so the Libertarian Party can have ballot status in 1990. Perhaps we can help them with money or time.

We'd like to thank Frank and Susan Wise of Jacksonville for their kind hospitality.

Gala Planned for Campaign '88

Coming up Oct. 2 is a gala event for our top-of-the-ticket candidates and Campaign '88 at the Villa Hotel in San Mateo. This will be a fabulous affair — a banquet for celebrating, with no fundraising. About 400-500 people are expected. Besides Ron and Andre Marrou, Ed and Alicia Clark, David Bergland and Sharon Ayres will be attending — plus local candidates. The cost is only \$35. For further information and to RSVP contact Burt Blumert (800) 348-3001.



Welcome to Our New Members

CLNews would like to extend a special welcome the 55 new members who joined in response to a mailing to 2,300 registered Libertarians in selected districts. Response was especially gratifying from Sacramento County, San Francisco, and Long Beach.

Membership is really climbing. We have over 1,500

members.

Here and There

CONTRA COSTA COUNTY: Libertarian activist Brian Marrs is setting up a group, Citizens United against Taxes (CUT), to fight a proposed hike (to 7 percent) in the sales tax. They're urging voter to "just say NO" to the tax jump. To help, call Brian at (415) 932-4284.

GLENDALE: On Aug. 16, Robin Westmiller formally announced her candidacy for city council. The election is scheduled for April 4, 1989, so the press is calling her "Early Bird Robin." She is married to former LPC chair Bill Westmiller; they have three children. Robin is very involved in community affairs and a member of various civic organizations. She is currently fighting a proposed ordinance which would make it illegal to pick up a person for day labor. After all, that person might be (gasp) an illegal alien willing to do some yard or housework. Robin reports the entire city is in an uproar over this. The media is definitely not ignoring her, and a number of articles about her have appeared in the local press. For more information, and to help on her campaign, Robin can be reached at (818) 243-5111.

SAN DIEGO: Not to miss: the special fundraiser for Russell Means and the Dennis Thompson for Congress Campaign, Saturday, Sept. 17, at the Greco's home, 3596 Sidney Place, San Diego. It's a garden party, from 2:00-5:00 in the afternoon. Contact: Pat Wright, (619) 295-9510.

New radio show: Paul King, Jim Lorenz and Lowell Ponte are taking libertarian ideas to the airwaves with a new radio show to be aired every Saturday morning. Anything goes, as long as it's of Libertarian interest. Shows will be taped in advance. It'll cost \$500 a week to buy the radio time, and although the three sponsors are putting up their money, they won't say no to contributions. For more information call (619) 757-6098.

California Libertarian News (CLNews) is the official newsletter of the Libertarian Party of California. Opinions and articles contained therein do not necessarily represent official Party positions unless so indicated.

Please send regional news, calendar items, photos, nonmember subscriptions (see below), and other material to:

> Sarah E. Foster, Editor 777 Terrace 49 Los Angeles, CA 90042 (213) 259-9580

Subscription and Advertising Rates: Non-member subscriptions to CLNews are available for \$15 per year, bulk mail. Checks should be made payable to the LPC. Subscriptions are included as a membership benefit when you join the Libertarian Party of California (see membership form on page five). For advertising rates and specifications, contact Sarah Foster.

Notes from the ExCom

The LPC ExCom met August 13 and 14 in Los Angeles. Business included taking positions on ballot propositions (see page 4). Jerry Douglas is the new chair of the Contract Services Management Committee. Lynn Sapowsky will continue as consultant/manager for the LP office in San Jose.

The ExCom passed several resolutions: one, introduced by Steve Pencall or Region 63, declared our opposition to attempts to set up a state board that would certify gatherers of wild mushrooms; a second condemned the infamous "Ratline," officially known as The Underground Economy Hotline; and a third pledged opposition to Proposition 95. All of these have been discussed in past issues of CLNews. For copies of these resolutions, send a SASE to CLNews, 777 Terrace 49, Los Angeles, 90042.

Workshop on Redevelopment

For those of you who would like to become really informed about "redevelopment" — what it is and what to do to fight it - Sherry Passmore will be conducting a workshop especially for Libertarian candidates and activists at her home Thursday evening, Sept. 8, at 7:00 p.m.

Ms. Passmore is director of Citizens Action Network, and has 15 years experience in working with citizen groups in their efforts against redevelopment agencies — those fascistic agencies which have such awesome powers. The workshop will be especially useful for candidates, but it's for anyone who wants to know how government works and what to do about it. Ms. Passmore will explain how to discover information which can be turned into issues.

The cost for the workshop is \$10. For more information, directions, and reservations, contact Sarah Foster (213) 259-9580, or Sherry Passmore, (818) 447-5500.

September Hikes

Bay Area: Saturday, Sept. 10, 10:00 a.m., to the summit of Mt. Burdell on the Marin Penninsula. Prepare for breathtaking, panoramic views of the entire area — for 360 degrees. No matter where you look there's a view. Elevation about 1,400 feet, but the ascent is gradual. Contact: Lloyd Licher, (415) 472-3294.

Los Angeles: Saturday, September 24, 7:00 p.m., on the Sullivan Canyon West Ridge. This is something special — a Moonlight Hike. It will be full moon, and there will be enough light to see the trail. The hike follows a fire road from the end of Capri Drive up into the Santa Monica Mountains. Impressive nighttime views of Los Angeles. 6.5 miles round trip, 900 ft. elevation gain. Contact: Alan Pendleton, (213) 3922-2181, or Ed Ogawa, (805) 379-1491.

San Diego: Saturday, Sept. 24, 9:45 a.m., Cuyamaca Rancho State Park, along the Lower Sweetwater River. Distance, four miles, with little altitude gain. There are spurs which can be followed if people are interested in exploring. Contact: Sara Baase, (619) 460-9136.

• Important Disclaimer: These hikes are not an officially sponsored activity of the Libertarian Party. Each person's safety is his or her own responsibility. Don't go chasing moonbeams, snipes or hoopsnakes.

A Special Thank You to LPC Contributors

Once again *CLNews* would like to thank those Libertarians who through their monthly pledges demonstrate their consistent dedication and support. As we've said before, it takes more than bright ideas and clever slogans to create a political movement and keep it going. It takes money. And the persons listed below are helping keep things moving along. Through their generosity we average over \$1,000 per month — that's \$12,000 a year. It's an externely important, stable source of funding. Libertarians everywhere owe them a debt of gratitude.

Victor Aagaard, Fairfield; Michael Acree, Walnut Creek; Elinor Aiken, Sunland; Steven Alexander, Santa Clara; William Anderson, Capitola;

Sara Baase, La Mesa; Anthony Boskovich, San Jose;

David Campen, Costa Mesa; Peter Cappello, Santa Barbara; Jose Castaneda, South Gate; Edward Clark, San Marino; Lee Connelly, Fullerton; John Corl, El Sobrante; Raymond Cullen, Costa Mesa; Donald Dean, Berkeley; John Eckl, West Covina; Bruce Edmondson, Mountain View;

Michael Fowler, San Francisco;

Bernard Gans, Encino; Robert Gerringer, Altadena; Warren Gibson, San Carlos; Todd Greene, Campbell; Richard Harmon, Alta; Bert Hassler, Arcadia; Chris Hibbert, Mountain View; Albert Hinkle, San Jose; Mark Hinkle, San Jose; Stephen Holly, Palo Alto; Stanley Howard, Manhattan Beach; Stephen Hutchens;

Andrew Irwin, Marysville;

Steve Jacobsen; Eugene Johnson, Glendale:

William Keim, Richmond; Stephen Kelley, Hermosa Beach;

Bruce Lagasse, Sherman Oaks; Cullene Lang, Long Beach; Clarica Laubscher, Hollywood; Art Lebowski, San Diego;

Kyle Meintzer, Danville; Mark Moberg, Suisun; Alexander Newton, Sylmar; Carole Oglesbee, Irvine;

Ross Parlette, Sunnyvale; Herbert Peters;

Robert Poole, Jr., Santa Monica; Reynold Porterfield, Sacramento;

Lewis Randall, Los Altos; Keith Ritter; Colin Rogers, APO, New York; Gloria Rotunno, San Jose;

Jeannette Sanders, San Diego; Richard Saum, Goleta; Dennis Schlumpf, Homewood; Roland Shirley, Canoga Park; W. Shirley;

Rudiger Tietze, Altadena; John Tingen, Redwood City; Jerry Tinney, Palo Alto; John Vernon, Van Nuys; Marina Vogel, Santa Barbara;

Sandra Webb, Simi Valley; Robert Weber, Jr., Culver City; Daniel Wiener, Simi Valley; John Willis, Sunnyvale;

Timothy Yde, Alexander Yuill-Thornton, II, Mill Valley.



Write to NPR

David Keller

You can help Ron Paul get national news coverage by writing to the News Director, National Public Radio, Washington, D.C., 20036 and requesting coverage of all presidential candidates who will be on the general election ballots in enough states that at least 15 percent of the U.S. voters will have the opportunity to vote for them. 15 percent is not a magic number, but offers some guideline to avoid a brush-off of your proposal on the grounds that "third" parties are too numerous and small to deserve coverage.

NPR is non-commercial, has 4 million listeners, is sensitive to criticism about political bias and prides itself on offering more complete news coverage than any other radio news source. It is unusually likely to respond to requests for coverage of "third" party presidential candiates, especially requests that mention a journalistic obligation to be truly non-partisan and to keep its audience well informed about all their possible choices for president.

NPR has already received some letters on this subject and read part of one over the air, but it apparently must receive many more to be convinced there is sufficient audience demand for coverage of "third" party presidential candidates. Even a two or three sentence letter can help a great deal, so get out your pen or typewriter and convince NPR.

David is a Santa Ana Libertarian.

Give Ron Paul a Ride

Marion McEwen

People talk behind my back. They giggle, they point, they frown, and some even smile and wave. Yes, I have a Ron Paul Bumper Sticker on My Car! Do YOU? One man even pulled over and exchanged business cards with me and took the bumper sticker I offered promising to put it on his car.

Advertising is the best way to get our candidates' names before the public, and there is no cheaper gimmick than a bumper sticker. Hundreds of people see your car every day. Let's put Ron's name on thousands of people's lips every day. Encourage all Libertarians you know to give Ron a ride. Marion McEwen is an Alameda County activist.

Karl Hess Recuperating

Karl Hess, editor of LP News, is recovering after emergency heart surgery. He suffered a massive heart attack while addressing a group of Connecticut Libertarians at a supper club the weekend of July 16. (See last month's CLNews).

Medical costs are high, and a trust fund has been set up to help defray the hospital expenses. Those wishing to participate should send contributions to Friends of Karl Hess, 8 Payton St., Winchester, Virginia, 22601.

For Your Information

Ballot Access Fundraising

A special ballot access fundraising letter mailed in July to LPC members and inquiries netted \$5,339 gross, so we were able to pass along over \$4,700 to the nationwide ballot access drive. The letter was written by Steve Alexander, Santa Clara County chair and signed by Richard Winger of the Ballot Access Committee.

Federal Matching Funds

During the past month, several Libertarians have sent *CLNews* articles and letters urging Ron Paul to accept federal funds for the campaign. Some of the arguments are admittedly very convincing — Alan Burris, author of A Liberty Primer, maintaining that it would be immoral not to do so. Besides the fact that most Libertarians are just as firmly convinced of the immorality of taking "the king's penny" and Ron Paul himself is adamantly opposed to the suggestion, there is a less ideological consideration: namely, that neither the Libertarian Party nor Ron Paul qualify for the funds, according to the headquarters staff in Houston which has explored the matter. So even if we wanted to "take the money — and run," as one writer puts it, we couldn't. The issue is essentially closed as far as this campaign is concerned.

Keeping up with Issues

According to the New American Unabridged Webster's Dictionary, 1968 ed., the Greeks had a word for it: kakistocracy, which means government by the worst men in the state. (from the Greek kakistos, superlative of kakos, bad). Therefore, Dukakistocracy would be twice the government by the worst men in the state. (du, in Greek means two). It's true. Check it out.

Would it be better to have a Dukakistocracy or be Bushwhacked? Editor Lew Rockwell has done us all a service by writing a highly informative analysis of what we're in for in either case. The lead article for the August issue of *The Free Market*, is "A Plague from Both Their Houses: The Economic Advisors to Bush and Dukakis."

This is an unusual approach in that it looks not at the candidates, but at the men who will be in key positions of influence in each administration. These advisers are "inevitably followers of John Maynard Keynes, the 20th century's most influential justifier of state econmic planning. In the Keynesian tradition, the economic advisors to George Bush and Michael Dukakis share the same intellectual premises, and advocate government power over individuals and businesses, and extensive government intervention in the economy."

If you're a candidate who needs specific information on the other parties, or a voter who's thinking that maybe Bush wouldn't be too bad, this article is MUST reading. The fact is, with either one, we lose. Lew Rockwell shows us why.

For a copy, contact Lew Rockwell at the Ludwig von Mises Institute, 851 Burlway Road, Burlingame, 94010; (415) 579-2500. And ask about subscription rates to *The Free Market*. It's an excellent newsletter.

The November Ballot

California voters will read some really good ballot arguments this November, at least as far as the bond measures are concerned. Of the record number of propositions to vote on (22), nine are bond measures. LPC chair Ted Brown wrote arguments against all nine, which were cosigned by Southern Vice-Chair Kim Goldsworthy and one of the local candidates. Of these, the Secretary of State selected five of his arguments for the voters' brochure. Alameda County Libertarian Bill McCord also wrote arguments against the bond measures, and three of his were chosen.

So eight out of nine measures have Libertarian arguments against them. You could say that Libertarians swept the field for the ballot handbook. Let's hope the voters agree with us and sweep the bond measures into the wastebasket.

Look for these in your voters pamphlet: Propositions 80, 81, 82, 85, and 86 were by Ted; Bill's are for (against) Proposition 78, 83, and 84. They cover the usual wishlist of spending measures — everything from library bonds to water bonds.

Of the other Propositions, the state ExCom voted to recommend a NO vote on all propositions except 90 and 93, which earned a YES recommendation, and 87 and 88, on which NO POSITION was taken. Proposition 90 would allow anyone over age 55 to transfer their old property tax rate onto a new home — a Prop.13 benefit; and 93 deletes a residence requirement for veteran benefits.

The Libertarian position on Proposition 95, the Housing and Nutritional Assistance Act, (see last month's newsletter for details) was formally underscored by endorsement of an official resolution of opposition approved by the ExCom. For a copy, contact Sarah Foster, (213) 259-9580.

FPA Conference to Meet in L.A.

"Questioning Authority" is the theme of the Free Press Association's (FPA) third annual conference, to be held Oct. 14-16, at the Pacifica Hotel near LAX. More than two dozen journalists, broadcasters, novelists and cartoonists will explore the frontiers of the First Amendment and other civil liberties issues. Subjects include censorship, media bias, a debate about tobacco advertising, media coverage of the War on Drugs, and media coverage of Election '88.

Confirmed speakers include Alan Bock, of the Orange Co. Register; Paul Ciotti, L.A. Times; John Fund, Wall Street Journal; John Dentinger, a 1987 Mencken Award winner; Bob Poole, Reason Foundation; Marty Zupan, Reason Magazine and many others.

A highlight of the FPA Convention will be the announcement of the Mencken Awards for outstanding work in journalism and related field — to be presented at the Saturday night awards banquet. Pulitzer Prizewinner Jonathan Freedman (San Diego Tribune) and media maverick Richard Newcombe will headline this event.

Since the conference rotates between major U.S. cities, there won't be another in Southern California for many years. Cost: \$80 for entire weekend, \$50 banquet only. For a conference brochure send a SASE to FPA, Box 15548, Columbus, OH, 43215. For more information about the FPA, call (614) 236-1908.

Norma Jean Out of Jail, but Still Not Free

Larry Leathers

The Friends of Norma Jean Committee have good news and bad about our 1986 Lieutenant Governor candidate, who was imprisoned on trumped up charges of pandering to prevent her from publishing her book about the Los Angeles Police Department.

First, the good news. Norma Jean Almodovar is on work furlough and living in a "half-way" house in Los Angeles. She can receive visitors, but her hours limited: she works in downtown L.A. from 7:00 a.m. till 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday. She still needs letters and loves to hear from her friends. Address letters: Norma Jean Almodovar; c/o Friends of Norma Jean Committee; P.O. Box 2037, Venice, 90294.

It's an improvement in her situation, but not a great one. She lives, works and commutes in an area patrolled by the people who confiscated her manuscript and "arranged" a three year prison term for her to keep her quiet: the LAPD. We hope there are no confrontations.

Now the bad news. We have had an application for prisoner-of-conscience status with Amnesty International since January. In July her attorney made a personal presentation in London, and was told that Norma Jean was a "borderline" case. Since Norma Jean starts parole Dec. 14, we fear AI's priorities will sink even futher. Of course, the danger to her will not diminish, even with parole.

Not only does the risk to Norma Jean's life continue with parole, the opportunity for police harrassment and further coercion is increased. Here's how: During this time Norma Jean and any friend she visits can suffer a reduction in their Constitutionally guaranteed rights. If she visits your home, the police may enter without a search warrant and search the premises and persons on that property. If the police find (or claim to find) any prohibited substances or even a legally registered gun, Norma Jean goes back to prison for the balance of her three year parole, then begins a new three-year felony parole.

We urgently need people to write Amnesty International in London to encourage them to adopt Norma Jean as soon as possible. In writing, you should mention that this is A.I.'s



Year of the Woman Prisoner. Also, ask why is it they can see abuses of rights in other parts of the world, but not in the United States.

Send letters to Amnesty International; International Secretariat; 1 Easton St.; London WCIX-8DJ; United Kingdom.

Editor's Note: The above article has been somewhat abridged. For a complete copy, more information, and further update, contack Larry Leathers at the Friends of Norma Jean address, or phone (213) 392-1914.

DirectoryState Officers

Chair, led Brown
1616 N. Avenue 56, Los Angeles, 90042 (213) 257-8922
Northern Vice-Chair, Mark Sweany
P.O. Box 1804, Chico, 95927(916) 345-9970
Southern Vice-Chair, Kim Goldsworthy
3436 Chariette Ave., Rosemead, 91770(818) 280-5644
Secretary, Cullene Lang
1526 Cartagena St., Long Beach, 90807 (213) 595-6266
Treasurer, Dave Maxwell
864 Russell Lane, Milpitas, 95035
California State Office
2156 The Alameda, Suite B; San Jose, 95126(408) 243-2711
FIDO-NET: 143/6(408) 243-1933
modem parameters 8,N,1; modem speeds 300/1200/2400 baud
Ron Paul Campaign Coordinator, Bruce Daniel
P.O. Box 165, Loomis, 95650(916) 663-2568
Ron Paul for President Headquarters
1120 Nasa Rd., Suite 104; Houston, TX 77058 (713) 333-1988
National LP Headquarters
1528 Penn. Ave., SE; Washington, D.C. 20003(800) 682-1776

Libertafian Party of California

1988 MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL

Please make necessary corrections on above information

___ Work Phone _____ / _____

LOCAL EVENTS AND CONTACTS

COLINITY	D A TOTAL	TOWNER	CHAIR or	
COUNTY	DATE	EVENTS	CONTACT*	PHONE
Alameda	Thu., Sept. 8	Program to be Announced	Mike Tejeda	415/531-0760
Butte			Mark Sweany	916/345-9970
Contra Costa	Tue., Sept. 11	Joe Fuhrig: The Traveling Capitalism Show	Mike Rother	415/932-4993
Humboldt			Daniel Mosier*	707/822-7804
Inyo			William Baucum	619/878-2288
Kern			Craig Gifford	805/832-6231
Lake			Randall Grindle	707/994-4817
Los Angeles Count	y (Regions 61-67)		Timitani Oliliaiv	7077771 1017
-61, San Fernando	Valley			
	Wed., Sept. 14	Candidates Forum	John Vernon	818/780-9943
-62, West L.A.	Thu., Sept. 22	Poole/Villadsen: Report from South Africa	Neal Donner	213/477-6462
-63, Foothills	Tue., Sept. 20	Larry Leathers: The Case of Norma Jean Almodovar	Waheed Boctor	213/227-6314
-64, Central L.A.	Thu., Sept. 15	Bud Bates: Report from South Africa and LI	Don Meyer	213/463-5362
-65, Downey		Call County Chair for Program Information	Lee Connelly	714/994-3256
-66, South Bay	Mon., Sept. 26	Supper Club and Candidates Forum	Cullene Lang	213/595-6266
-67, East San Gabr	iel Valley		20119	215/5/5 0200
	Thu., Sept. 8	Meeting on Strategy and Grassroots Organizing	Gail Lightfoot	714/623-1117
Marin	Wed., Sept. 7	Free Marin Forum: Call for Program Information	Dan Dougherty*	415/457-1411
Mendocino		3	James Dawson*	707/468-5224
Monterey			Bob Ratto	408/424-9346
Orange		Call County Chair for Program Information	Lee Connelly	714/994-3256
	Thu., Sept. 15	Liberty Forum Supper Club: Speaker to be Announced	Jack Dean*	714/871-0371
Placer	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		Bruce Daniel*	916/663-2568
Riverside/San Bern	ardino Counties		Ron Holman	714/684-5218
Sacramento			David Henderson*	916/922-9973
San Diego	Tue., Sept. 13	Jack Dean: Getting Results with Little Resources	Dick Rider*	619/276-7166
45 95 3 No. 10 N	Sat., Sept. 17	Russell Means/Dennis Thompson Fundraiser	Dick Rider*	619/276-7166
	Mon., Sept. 19	Business Meeting	Pat Wright	619/276-7166
San Diego (No. Co		Kick-Off of the New Radio Show	Paul King*	619/433-7252
San Francisco/Mar				- International Control
	Wed., Sept. 14	Video Tape: Topic to be Announced	Jim Peron	415/864-0952
	Sat., Sept. 10	Joe Fuhrig: Economics of S.E. Asia — Miracle or Myth Free Exchange	George O'Brien*	415/731-3031
San Luis Obispo			Steve McClenathan	805/544-1306
San Mateo			Lyn Sapowsky	415/368-8148
Santa Barbara			Brian Garrity*	805/928-0311
Santa Clara	Thu., Sept. 15	Tom Grey: Report from South Africa/Libertarian Int'l	Steve Alexander	408/554-1119
Santa Cruz			Bill Anderson	408/476-9753
Solano			Mark Moberg*	707/864-1673
Sonoma			Jim Oglesby	707/823-5261
Tulare	Sept. 8 & 22	Study Group Meeting	John Graham*	209/591-5541
Ventura	Thu., Sept. 8	Bert Donaldson: How Socialism Hurts the Poor	Aaron Starr	805/583-3308
Yolo			Bryce Bigwood*	916/758-2346

DEADLINE FOR NEXT ISSUE: SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 17

California Libertarian News

2156 The Alameda, Suite B San Jose, CA 95126 NON-PROFIT ORG.
U.S. POSTAGE
PAID
LOS ANGELES, CA
PERMIT NO. 971

Time Dated Material

Address Correction Requested Forwarding and Return Postage Guaranteed